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AYER -- An effort at Tuesday night's selectmen's meeting to rescind money for eradicating weeds at Flannagan Pond
failed to gain traction.

Selectmen voted on April 19 to authorize the expenditure of $35,000 in Urban Development Action Grant (UDAG) funds
to initiate a chemical weed treatment and hydro-raking program this spring. The vote came in response to a citizens
petition that landed on the May 9 Annual Town Meeting warrant seeking $35,000 for the pond work.

Selectman Frank Maxant said the board was misled into thinking the petition was being withdrawn by its sponsors, led
by former selectman Charles Miller, following months of community activism among those on and around the pond.
Instead Article 38 -- the last article on the warrant -- passed as the marathon Town Meeting stretched past midnight.
The vote was 42-41.

The result is that a total of $70,000 will be spent on the pond; the selectmen's $35,000 is to be used this spring, before
the end of the fiscal 2011 budget, which closes June 30. The Town Meeting-authorized money becomes available in
fiscal 2012 for the next phase of pond treatment next spring.

"We need to change how to do this...my understanding was the citizen petition would not be moved and that would be
the end of it," said Maxant, who said he was surprised when the article proceeded forward into debate and then a vote.
Without naming names, Maxant called the Town Meeting vote a "wonderful example of artistic manipulation...I don' t
think it's at all appropriate."

"The bid went out," said Selectman Pauline Conley. "They're opening Friday so I think we're obligated to do what we
decided." Requests for proposals (RFPs) were due in the selectmen's office on Friday. Town Administrator Robert
Pontbriand confirmed Tuesday night that Aquatic Control Technology (ACT) of Sutton is among the two companies
seeking the work. ACT has previously been contracted to work on town bodies of water over the years.

Selectman Carolyn McCreary disagreed, restating her intention during the April 19 vote that predated Conley's election
to the board on April 25. "My vote was to fund Article 38. My first response was we need to go to Town Meeting to see
how the town felt about Article 38, then we got this barrage of 'no no, we need to do it now.' We made it possible for us
to do it now. In my mind, it was an approval of Article 38."

"I don't completely see it that way," said Selectman Gary Luca, since elected chair of the board.

"We were told it was an emergency to get the pond cleaned up at this time. That is absolutely not the case," said
Maxant, an Ayer native, who said he recalls the pond's weed problems ebbing and flowing over the past 60 years. "It
was probably alot worse than that 35 years ago. I just think that given the nature of what happened, the system was
manipulated unfairly and deceitfully." Maxant blamed "opportunists" for "taking advantage of our good intentions. I think
we are completely within our rights and within our fiscal responsibilities" to rescind the UDAG vote.

Luca said the pond's needs have been "voiced or the last few years as far as weed control in all the pond." Luca lauded:
"Kudos for the group in standing up if they need the funding. The initial funding was for next year. What we did was to
do it ahead of time. That money will probably be needed next year for pond treatment."

"Did they play the system? Maybe they did," said Luca. "But their intention was to do it this year and next year."

"And the year after that, and the year after that..." said Conley.

Selectman Jim Fay agreed. "The $35,000 was done and we saw the wisdom of doing it early. I always thought the
Cons[ervation] Comm[ission] had the money for years; shame on me. The fact that they went for a citizen petition?
That was due process. People voted for it regardless of what hour it passed. Why would I change?"

Clock inches past 11 p.m.



As the evening wore on two hours off schedule, Conley said, "the hour being past 11, I move we adjourn." McCreary
quickly seconded the motion.

"That wouldn't be a good thing," said Fay. He expressed concern that the board was planning to enter into a closed-
door "executive session" meeting at the end of the public portion of the meeting to vote on the collective-bargaining
agreement that has been months in the works with the firefighters union.

The closed-door portion of the meeting hat was not otherwise posted in advance with the meeting notice. At a minimum,
notice of the open portions of public board meetings -- including listing of topics to be discussed, where and when the
meeting is to start -- must be posted 48 hours in advance of the meeting (excluding weekends and holidays) under the
Open Meeting Law.

Maxant suggested instead technically leaving open the Tuesday night meeting with a vote to "continue the meeting to
Saturday." Conley insisted meeting again would require reposting the meeting.

"Can we consider this one issue that is pressing?" asked Fay.

Pontbriand offered to "convey to the union the situation at the late hour... I would take that responsibility to explain that
to them."

"Can I withdraw my second?" McCreary asked, seeking to instead move into executive session.

Fay instead suggested a motion to extend the meeting in closed session until 11:15 p.m. for the purpose of discussing
the draft memorandum of understanding/agreement for the firefighters agreement. McCreary seconded the motion.

Fay claimed the closed-door meeting would be lawful under the Open Meeting Law Exemption 3. That exemption permits
closed-door meetings "to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining ...if an open meeting may have a
detrimental effect on the bargaining ...position of the public body and the chair so declares."

"There are some legitimate concerns as far as the [meeting] posting," offered Pontbriand, concurring with Conley that in
any event there was no posting for an executive session for the Tuesday night meeting. "Granted it just happened."
Proposed final contract terms had apparently just recently come together. Pontbriand suggested perhaps the talk could
occur in public. "I don' t believe that there' s anything contained in the MOA that would require executive cover, unless
the board disagrees. I think we can do it right now."

"I actually pushed to have the whole thing done under "sunshine," said Fay, a reference to so-called "Sunshine Laws"
like the Open Meeting Law that promotes transparency in government workings.

"Negotiations, as far as we're concerned, are done," agreed Luca.

"Has the union signed?" asked Conley. No, said Fay, but the union was expected to do so on Saturday.

"If not ratified, I don' t think it's open session," said Conley.

"Executive session is not mandatory," countered Maxant. "It's permitted for certain things."

"We could not discuss our ground rules without their approval, so let' s not do that," said Fay, reconsidering a push to
approve the terms publicly.

"I do believe without posting executive session at all, I think it's improper to enter executive session at the last minute.
It could have been posted," said Conley. "I hate to be a stickler but you need a unanimous vote to enter into executive
session, but I won' t vote for it for two reasons.."

"Considering the decision was made after the posting, I don't think it's an issue as far as the Open Meeting Law is
concerned," said Luca.

Maxant said if the lack of advance notice prevented the closed-door meeting Tuesday night under the Open Meeting
Law, then the union must understand. "We can tell them, I think truthfully, because we want to be faithful to the ground
rules that we don't do this in open session and because of the Open Meeting Laws. Maybe now we can agree we need an
emergency session tomorrow."

Maxant sought an emergency closed-door board meeting as soon as possible. McCreary seconded that motion.

Pontbriand said a posting first thing Wednesday morning would permit a meeting at Friday morning at the earliest in
order to be meeting notice to be accepted, date and time stamped at the town clerk's office early the next morning.

"Does this rise to an emergency?" asked Luca of Maxant's motion.



Pontbriand questioned if the "threshold" had been reached for an emergency meeting under the Open Meeting Law,
adding a vote on an MOA may prove to be "problematic" and not a true fit under the law's definition for an
"emergency."

The board agreed to hold a posted closed-door meeting on Friday at 9 a.m. with the sole purpose of reviewing the MOU.

The meeting adjourned at 11:09 p.m. "I apologize for the length of the meeting," said Luca. "We got a lot done," said
Conley.
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